
March 25, 2020 

 

The Honorable Sonny Perdue 

Secretary 

U.S. Department of Department of Agriculture 

14th and Independence, NW 

Washington, DC 20240 

 

The Honorable Vicky Christiansen 

Chief  

U.S. Forest Service 

14th and Independence, NW 

Washington, DC 20240 

 

Re:  Additional Time for Public Participation During the COVID-19 National Emergency 

 

Dear Secretary Perdue and Chief Christiansen: 

 

On behalf of our millions of members nationwide, we are requesting national direction from you 

to provide additional time for the public to participate in national forest land management 

planning processes during the current public health crisis caused by COVID-19 (Coronavirus).  

 

As you know, President Trump issued an executive order declaring a state of national 

emergency on March 13, 2020, in response to the COVID-19 outbreak in the United States.  

Since then, numerous U.S. governmental organizations, including the U.S. Supreme Court and 

the Internal Revenue Service, have announced extensions of normal filing deadlines because of 

ongoing public health concerns relating to COVID-19.   

 

However, to our knowledge, the U.S. Forest Service so far has not issued national guidance 

regarding extensions of time for public involvement opportunities on proposed national forest 

management plans and projects.  The “Coronavirus Frequently Asked Questions” document on 

the Forest Service website (as of March 23) indicates that various management activities such as 

monitoring and grazing allotment inspections may be delayed, but it does not address the 

question of extending public comment deadlines or taking other steps to accommodate the 

public’s need for additional time to participate in normal planning processes.   

 

We are aware that some individual national forests are extending or deferring comment or 

objection periods, while others are not.  For example, on March 18 the Nantahala Pisgah 

National Forest announced that it is extending the public comment period on its draft forest plan, 

explaining that “[w]e recognize that there is a need to extend the comment period to 

accommodate meaningful public involvement.”  Similarly, on March 20, the supervisor of the 

Daniel Boone National Forest cancelled the objection process for the South Red  

Bird Wildlife Habitat Enhancement Project, stating, “The public and our interested parties are 

currently overwhelmed with life-changing circumstances as public health officials seek to 

address the Coronavirus (COVID-19). This event is affecting our interested stakeholders as well 

as our Forest Service staff as we seek to continue delivery of public services.”  On the other 



hand, the Gila National Forest has not yet extended the comment period on its draft forest plan, 

even though the governor of New Mexico declared a public health emergency on March 11. 

 

Many of our members who are involved in Forest Service planning processes are indeed feeling 

overwhelmed by the COVID-19 crisis and are unable to devote the time and attention to 

participate meaningfully.  People are focused on keeping their families healthy and safe, while 

complying with the extraordinary measures that are being implemented to contain and limit 

the spread of the disease.  COVID-19 has disrupted normal working, schooling, and living 

conditions, impairing the ability of many parents, issue experts, and members of the general 

public to go about their daily routines and conduct regular business, much less weigh in on 

Forest Service actions that affect them.  Numerous agency and stakeholder meetings to educate 

the public about forest plans and help them submit informed comment have been cancelled.  

Moreover, increasing numbers of Forest Service offices are closing to the general public, making 

it more difficult for some people to review and comment on planning documents.   

 

Consistent with the USDA Forest Service’s mission to care for our national forests and serve 

people, we seek your understanding during this trying time and request that you issue appropriate 

direction to extend public comment opportunities during the COVID-19 crisis.  Such action 

would be consistent with the President’s emergency declaration, improve public engagement, 

and build good will with many stakeholders.   

 

Thank you for your consideration.  

 

Sincerely,  

 

Joshua Hicks 

Assistant Director, Forest Policy & Planning 

The Wilderness Society 

josh_hicks@tws.org  

 

Hattie Johnson 

Southern Rockies Stewardship Director 

American Whitewater 

hattie@americanwhitewater.org  

 

Roger Featherstone 

Director 

Arizona Mining Reform Coalition 

info@AZminingreform.org  

 

Darrell Wallace 

Chairman 

Back Country Horsemen of America 

chairman@bcha.org 

 

Oscar Simpson 

Public Lands Chair 

Back Country Horsemen of New Mexico, 

Northwest Chapter 

oscarsimpson3@yahoo.com 

 

Michael Krochta 

Forest Watch Coordinator 

Bark 

michael@bark-out.org  

 

Lilias Jarding, PhD 

President 

Black Hills Clean Water Alliance 

nobhuranium@gmail.com  
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Paula Hood 

Co-Director 

Blue Mountains Biodiversity Project 

paula.e.hood@gmail.com 

 

Molly Whitney 

Executive Director 

Cascade Forest Conservancy 

molly@cascadeforest.org  

 

Gabriel Scott 

In-House Counsel 

Cascadia Wildlands 

gscott@cascwild.org  

 

Randi Spivak 

Public Lands Program Director 

Center for Biological Diversity 

rspivak@biologicaldiversity.org  

 

John Stansfield 

Director 

Central Colorado Wilderness Coalition 

jorcstan@juno.com  

 

John Buckley 

Executive Director 

Central Sierra Environmental Resource Center 

johnb@cserc.org   

 

Luke Schafer 

West Slope Director 

Conservation Colorado 

luke@conservationco.org  

 

Denise Boggs 

Director 

Conservation Congress 

denise@conservationcongress-ca.org  

 

Pete Nelson 

Director, Federal Lands 

Defenders of Wildlife  

pnelson@defenders.org  

 

Aaron Mintzes 

Senior Policy Counsel 

Earthworks 

amintzes@earthworks.org  

 

Kristen Boyles 

Staff Attorney 

Earthjustice 

kboyles@earthjustice.org  

 

Tara Thornton 

Deputy Director 

Endangered Species Coalition 

tthornton@endangered.org  

 

Sherry Pease 

Executive Director 

Foothill Conservancy 

sherry@foothillconservancy.org  

 

Will Harlan 

Executive Director 

Forest Keeper 

info@forestkeeper.org  

 

Gary Macfarlane 

Ecosystem Defense Director 

Friends of the Clearwater 

gary@friendsoftheclearwater.org  

 

Thomas Wheeler 

Executive Director 

Environmental Protection Information Center 

toma@wildcalifornia.org 

 

Jora Fogg 

Policy Director 

Friends of the Inyo 

jora@friendsoftheinyo.org 

Barbara Ullian 

Chair 

Friends of the Kalmiopsis 

barbara@kalmiopsisrivers.org  
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Dr. Dominick DellaSala 

Chief Scientist 

Geos Institute 

dominick@geosinstitute.org  

 

Jess Riddle 

Executive Director 

Georgia ForestWatch 

jriddle@gafw.org 

 

Mary O'Brien 

Utah Forests Program Director 

Grand Canyon Trust 

mobrien@grandcanyontrust.org  

 

Shelley Silbert 

Executive Director 

Great Old Broads for Wilderness 

shelley@greatoldbroads.org  

 

Veronica Warnock 

Conservation Director 

Greater Hells Canyon Council 

veronica@hellscanyon.org  

 

Matt Reed 

Public Lands Director 

High Country Conservation Advocates 

matt@hccacb.org  

 

John Robison 

Public Lands Director 

Idaho Conservation League 

jrobison@idahoconservation.org  

 

Jim Scheff 

Director 

Kentucky Heartwood 

jim@kyheartwood.org  

 

Joseph Vaile 

Program Director 

Klamath-Siskiyou Wildlands Center 

joseph@kswild.org 

Steven Emerman 

Owner 

Malach Consulting 

SHEmerman@gmail.com  

 

Libby Marking 

Sr. Manager, Government Affairs 

National Audubon Society 

libby.marking@audubon.org 

 

Ani Kame'enui 

Deputy VP, Government Affairs 

National Parks Conservation Association 

akameenui@npca.org  

 

Sara Johnson 

Native Ecosystems Council 

sjjohnsonkoa@yahoo.com 

 

Oscar Simpson 

President 

New Mexico Horse Council 

oscarsimpson3@yahoo.com  

 

New Mexico Sportsmen 

Oscar Simpson, State Chair 

oscarsimpson3@yahoo.com  

 

Logan Glasenapp 

Staff Attorney 

New Mexico Wilderness Alliance 

logan@nmwild.org  

 

Oscar Simpson 

Public Lands Adviser 

Rio Grande Indivisible 

oscarsimpson3@yahoo.com 

 

Roz McClellan 

Director 

Rocky Mountain Recreation Initiative 

rozmcclellan@gmail.com  
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Jimbo Buickerood 

Program Manager 

San Juan Citizens Alliance 

jimbo@sanjuancitizens.org  

 

Sam Hitt 

President 

Santa Fe Forest Coalition 

sam@wildwatershed.org  

 

Fred Coriell 

President 

Save the South Fork Salmon 

savethesouthfork@gmail.com 

 

Ara Marderosian 

Executive Director  

Sequoia ForestKepper® 

ara@sequoiaforestkeeper.org  

Susan Ostlie 

Rio Grande Valley Broadband of the Great Old 

Broads for Wilderness 

susanostlie@yahoo.com  

 

Lena Moffitt 

Senior Director 

Sierra Club 

lena.moffitt@sierraclub.org 

 

Susan Britting 

Executive Director 

Sierra Forest Legacy 

britting@earthlink.net 

 

Dave Willis 

Soda Mountain Wilderness Council 

sodamtn@mind.net 

Meredith Trainor 

Executive Director 

Southeast Alaska Conservation Council 

meredith@seacc.org 

 

Anders Renolds 

Federal Legislative Director 

Southern Environmental Law Center 

areynolds@selcdc.org 

 

Jen Ujifusa 

Legislative Director 

Southern Utah Wilderness Alliance 

Jen@suwa.org 

 

Keith Hammer 

Chair 

Swan View Coalition 

keith@swanview.org 

 

Mike Petersen 

Executive Director 

The Lands Council 

mpetersen@landscouncil.org 

 

John Seebach 

Project Director, U.S. Public Lands and Rivers 

Conservation 

The Pew Charitable Trusts 

jseebach@pewtrusts.org 

 

Donna Stevens 

Executive Director 

Upper Gila Watershed Alliance 

director@ugwa.org 

 

Horst Schmidt 

President 

Upper Peninsula Environmental Coalition 

upec@upenvironment.org 

 

Susan Jane Brown 

Wildlands Program Director 

Western Environmental Law Center 

brown@westernlaw.org 

 

Erik Molvar 

Executive Director 

Western Watersheds Project 

emolvar@westernwatersheds.org 
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Thomas Hollender 

President 

White Mountain Conservation League 

twhollender@gmail.com 

 

James Lockhart 

President 

Wild Connections 

jlock@datawest.net 

 

Matthew Koehler 

Director 

WildWest Institute 

koehler@wildrockies.org 
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